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Peg Arguimbau, Chair, Meredith Avery, Alan Westman, Jon Wasserman, Stephen Cremer, Michael Donatelle and Keevin Geller were the members present. The Conservation Administrator, Greg Meister, was also present.
A sign-in sheet is on file in the office listing other attendees of the meeting.

Meeting started at 7:45pm
7:45 PM – Lake Management Update
Rob McGrath, representing the Lake Management Committee (LMC)
Rob began by acknowledging the passing of Cliff Towner, a longtime member of the Lake Management Committee who was instrumental in the development of a lake management plan.

McGrath explained to commission members that he was here tonight as one of two Commission representatives to LMC. Noah Siegel is the other representative (he was unable to attend tonight’s meetings.) There committee is charged with monitoring the lake for invasives and keeping the lake clean. McGrath gave a brief overview of the past couple of years:

2016:

· The State was (and to some extent, still is) in severe drought status.

· Lake levels through June 2016 were pretty typical. Beginning in July, level was below average.

· The water quality was OK, though several times during the summer season the lake tested a bit high for fecal coliform. (More beach closures in 2016 than in 2015)

· Nitrates and phosphorous was looked at.  The Lake is nutrient poor, meaning not great for fishing, but helps in keeping algae blooms down.

· The temperature of the water continues to be monitored. The temperatures, compared with years past, seem high, possibly due to less recharge and not discharging as much water as in past years.

Solitude Lake Management performed a weed survey as well as a water quality survey during late spring. Solitude took over Lycott and Aquatic Technologies (companies we have used in the past) and many of the professionals who have performed Lake Massapoag studies in the past have stayed on). Meister participated in the day-long survey.  A map is on file in the Commission office. Weeds (fanwart) were noted in the South Cove.  Water samples were taken.  This survey will be used to help LMC in planning for 2017.

Currently, LMC is looking to continue to monitor the lake (level, water temperature, inflow and outflow, water quality). They will continue to look at present and past surveys and address the invasive weeds. With regards to the fanwart in South Cove, LMC will look at a herbicide treatment in the lagoon, which they believe may be the source for the fanwart in the Cove.  LMC will also look at suction harvesting which would avoid the lake having to be drawn down.

Moving forward, the LMC would like an increase of their budget.  Their current budget is $2500, and has been such since 1973. This year, the LMC is asking for an increase to $6500.  The committee is proposing for annual survey of the lake which would allow for more documentation as well as to hopefully keep ahead of any invasives which may be found in the Lake.  The LMC would also like to purchase pressure gages which measure the level of the lake as well as monitors.  Currently, this is done by volunteers. Members of the LMC believe that a more comprehensive record done by professionals would better serve the Town. 2014 was the last time a professional survey was performed, and before that, usually a survey was performed every 2 to 3 years.  Meister believes that a yearly survey of the Lake would be best and he will assist as requested.  As professionals, Solitude knows what they are looking at and if done on a yearly basis, a survey will prevent weeds from spreading to the point in which it would cost the town thousands of dollars to treat. 

McGrath reviewed the key finding of Solitudes work last summer.  There were 3 key findings:

· 95% of the Lake is in great shape.  Milfoil and Fanwort (aside from South Cove) has not been found in Flecthers Cove or at Memorial Beach. 

· 3 patches of fanwart have been found in the South Cove, by the Community Center. Historically fanwart has been found in the Cove. The Cove will need to be watched and if needed, addressed. 

· Lagoon – a wetland which feeds into the lake and is located behind the Community Center. The Lagoon is dense with fanwart and white lilly.  There is some thought that the Lagoon may be the source of fanwart at South Cove. There has been no action with regards to the Lagoon in the past. The LMC is proposing a herbicide treatment in early summer (June) and to monitor and document eradication of fanwort in the Lagoon.

The last herbicide treatment of the lake was in 2014. Because of presence of an endangered species (Toothcup) found in the waters near Camp Everwood, Natural Heritage required the Town to drop the level of the lake so that the endangered species would not be impacted.  Because of this, by June the lake level was down 8 inches, resulting in very low lake levels. This became a big issue in Town.  

Natural Heritage was again consulted to see if the Town could treat South Cove this spring without lowering the Lake.  Natural Heritage informed LMC that if they wanted to treat with a herbicide treatment, then the level of the Lake would need to be dropped. LMC would prefer not to drop the level of the lake in order to treat South Cove, and that is why they are looking to treat the Lagoon as the potential source of fanwart and exploring suction harvesting at South Cove.  Herbicide treatment has been Sonar. Sonar has been used throughout communities in Massachusetts and it is believed that it does not affect endangered species.

Sonar.  Has been used in lake previously and it is what is most commonly applied throughout the state. It is believed that Sonar does not affect endangered species. The cost for treating the Lagoon is approximately $5,000. An additional cost to Oxbow Associates (ecologist) would be another $5,000.  The cost for vacuum suction would be similar to Sonar.  These costs are in addition to the $6,500 proposed yearly budget. In prior years, a reserve fund transfer has been used to assist with funding for treatment of the Lake. Ideally, LMC would like to treat the lake this summer.  Can of course wait a year, but potentially fanwart would spread even more.

Motion: to support LMC for an increase in their budget and to treat Lake/Lagoon this summer.

Geller, Westman 7-0-0 (Motion Passed)

McGrath mentioned extending current Order of Conditions for the Lake. He will work with Meister on this.

Motion: to extend Orders of Condition for three years.  

Cremer, Wasserman 7-0-0 (Motion Passed)
Commission members signed warrants

March 2, 2017 Meeting Minutes

· Time frame for submittal of plans in pdf format should be included as part of applicants filing.

· At page 3 near the bottom, at “revise meets and bounds”, should insert the wording – permanent marker of iron pins delineating the boundary lines.
· Grammatical errors
Approval of Meeting Minutes of March 2, 2017 as amended

Geller, Donatelle 5-0-2 (Motion Passed)
8:00 PM – Executive Session/Legal

Motion to go into Executive session has been postponed until the April 6th meeting.

Avery, Geller 7-0-0 (Motion Passed)
8:15 PM – Discussion: Open Space and Recreation Plan

Due to technological difficulties, this discussion has been postponed to April 6th meeting.

Arguimbau asked that the Open Space and Recreation Plan Requirements be emailed to Commission members.  She would like for members to look at prior to the next meeting as she believes this will assist in planning and goals survey.

Arguimbau had previously completed Open Space and Recreation Plan and read allowed some of the questions which were asked in the last survey sent out regarding Open Space.  This survey was sent to all households in Town and the Committee received about 800 responses back.  Members can look at this report on line and see some of the responses and results of that survey.  Arguimbau was thinking that perhaps this same survey could be sent out, and answers can be compared.  Can also add/delete questions from this survey.

A member asked what the formal definition of open space was. This should be included at the beginning of the survey/questionnaire. 

There were 18 questions on the prior survey.  Instead of mailing to homes perhaps use Survey Monkey?  This will be discussed further. 
9:00 PM – Proposed Zoning Bylaw Changes

Stretch Code and Green Communities.

In relation to stretch code, zoning bylaw changes would involve the light industrial district located along Route 1. There is an attempt to try to allow R& D facilities within the district in order to increase the opportunity for more types of businesses allowed. The Commission received a letter from the Town of Walpole listing their concerns with this propose zoning change.  The area of the proposed zoning bylaw change encompasses the groundwater protection district of Walpole and they are concerned about possible impacts to their drinking water. The Town of Walpole would like time to review.  The Sharon Board of Selectman, the ZBA and BOH also received this letter.

Commission members discussed stretch code and what the definition was and what it meant to the Town with respect to zoning. There was some concern with the wording.  There was also concern of what was being asked of the Commission.  It was suggested that the sponsor of this article come to the next Commission meeting.  

There are two zoning articles.  The Commission would like more information. Meister will look into this.  He believes that Silas Fyler may be involved as well as Sustainable Sharon.

Tom Houston has been reviewing these changes to the zoning bylaws.  Ask if he will attend the April 6th meeting.

There was discussion of wastewater treatment systems of proposed zoning bylaw changes. Attorney Gelerman looked into this.  An email from Attorney Whalen (on file in office) was read aloud.  The Commission will be a party to any MOU with regards to water.  A formal vote will not be needed from the Commission.  Shelmerdine will be asked to attend the April 6th meeting. 

Motion to adjourn

Cremer, Donatelle 7-0-0 (Motion Passed)
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